Student Senate Minutes
October 29, 2006

Meeting Called to Order at 6:00

Members Present: Crawford, Kessler, Van Amburg, Kiddoo, Burden, Vivian, Pierson, Burks, Young, Schulte, Maness, Antey, Hadley, Bonner, Poindexter, Kelchen, Meyer, Gerhart, Mozaffar, Russell, Udev, Riess, Flanagan, Szewczyk, DeSouza, Graber, Hogan, Storen, Seibert, Hon, Wisa, Kappel, Hayes
Correction to the Minutes: AIDS Awareness Week is Nov. 28, not Oct. 28.

Special Guest: Sujit Chemburkar, SUB Director—discussing risk management. He is currently researching methods of controlling risk. A discussion ensued over whether this could be in closed session or off the record. Since this does not include personnel, this cannot be in closed session. Senator Kelchen asked whether risk management applies to Senate—it does for retreats and certain events which Senate funds. Chairwoman Schulte added the importance of risk management on an individual basis. 

Governor Kiddoo said about not going into closed session when it is inappropriate to do so. The next question was how important risk management is to your organization. Chairwoman Maness said that Senate rarely has to think about risk management with regard to the student body. Chairwoman Schulte said that large events are evaluated to help reduce risk. Advisor Burden stated that certain rules were put in place for the retreat. Senate’s riskiest events are the trip to Jefferson City and the annual retreat. Mr. Chemburkar then handed out their group’s definitions of risk and risk management.

Chairwoman Russell said that the definitions were good. Treasurer Kessler added that the given definitions show that Senate does deal with risk management. Mr. Chemburkar said that the definitions came from three or four different sources. Chairwoman Maness liked the mention of Truman’s reputation in the definition as Senate did not mention that earlier. Mr. Chemburkar then asked what services would help organizations manage risks. Speaker Van Amburg said that a seminar would be helpful. Chairwoman Schulte thought that just seeing the definition would be beneficial. Treasurer Kessler said that risk management must be done by a team. 
Appointments—Megan Smith and Habenom Habteab, as a slate, for associate senators. Approved.

Discussion Item B added to the agenda about a certain independent council of Senate, in closed session. 

Secretary—Few people initial for their office hours. The initial sheet is on the office door. 

Treasurer—An updated version of the budget is online. Quite a few requisitions were made in the past week. 

President—An organization may appeal FAC sanctions to Student Senate. She would like to find a fifth person for the sanction committee. The four are Crawford, Kessler, Maness, and Kelchen. This should not take too much time to complete, hopefully just in one meeting. One secretary application was returned and interviews should be taking place shortly. Yield to Gerhart—the Faculty Senate meeting mostly discussed hiring and tenure. The motion for a Romance language major was passed.
Faculty Advisor (Kelchen)—Sent around the University restructuring plans, which will be discussed next week. It is best for Senate not to take an opinion at this time. Go to the International Dinner and the winter party should be Dec. 10.

Gov. Kiddoo—The next BOG meeting is Dec. 2 at 9:00 AM, place TBA.

Speaker Van Amburg—Will be resigning, effective Nov. 12. Applications are to be made available ASAP (to Treasurer Kessler).

Academic Affairs—A resolution endorsing the FY Experience Task Force report will come tonight, as well as approval for the Arabic survey. The committee is working on the HLTH 195/196 requirements and has had interesting conversations with the department. They are also using Arete to make changes. They will also meet with military science this week and nobody has submitted any questions. 

External Affairs—The committee went to the election forum on Tuesday and the brochure will come out sometime this week. The e-mail addresses from the Activities Fair will be used to remind people to vote. They are still looking for someone to apply to chair the committee in the spring.

Student Affairs—Still working on the blackout hour; a survey is in progress. More research will be done before they talk to administrators. Still working on Career Center publicity and SA compensation. They met with the Health Center and outlined the improvements that were made.

Campus Diversity—Working on putting on the events for AIDS Awareness Week. There are four open seats for Collegetown (Nov. 18-19) that are for members of Senate. 
Campus Environment—Met with the Campus Planner and the meeting was very enlightening. The committee will reassess based on that feedback. 

Technology—Working on PowerPoint printing big posters in the library, as well as ITAC meetings.

Comm Director (Crawford)—President’s Roundtable publicity is out. All senators will be there, unless stated otherwise. Please arrive at 5:30 on Thursday to help plan. About 70 RSVPs have been received so far. The Scholarship Committee will also present at the dinner—Treasurer Kessler said the committee knew nothing about it.
Webmaster—Office hour is on Tuesday and the website is normally updated then. He is working on cleaning up the homepage. 
Ethics Fairy Pierson—Senators can legislate according to the Constitution. 

Constitutional Review—Will finish the standing rules on Wednesday and will send them out to everyone.

Send Senior Senator Poindexter your Banner ID by tomorrow. 

Senator Mozaffar—The curriculum committee meeting was pretty interesting and referenced Arete a lot. Student Senate will be one of the most informed bodies about curriculum, while faculty may not know as much. Gov. Kiddoo said that President Dixon asked which students were serving on the committee.

Scholarship Committee—Nomination letters went out last Wednesday and are due this Wednesday. 14 or 15 nominations have been received so far. The online application works just fine.
Big Snake—Meeting with faculty about the snake and will talk to Dean Ellis soon. They were excited that Student Senate is getting involved. Is a committee necessary?

Old Business:

Resolution 066.002 moved and seconded. Senator Kappel asked whether there were any concerns with the resolution. Senator Kelchen is in favor of the resolution. Mr. Richardson (guest from SSDP) spoke about students who have been harmed by the current policy. Webmaster Hogan said that Advisor Burden talked last week about ResLife losing a tool. Senator Kappel replied that the tool could still be used, just only at certain times. Associate Senator Seibert responded to Mr. Richardson and said that Senate needs to support the resolution because it helps student rights.
Senior Senator Poindexter was confused about the wording of line 59 and whether it should be a ‘whereas’ clause instead of a ‘be it resolved’ clause. Treasurer Kessler disagreed with the previous statement and referenced the student vote on this issue. Advisor Burden was initially confused about line 59 and offered a friendly amendment to clear up the meaning of the line—accepted. He added that all of Senate needs to have the same information on the issue. Senator Kappel said that no quantifiable data are available due to FERPA. 

Senator Szewczyk said that Student Affairs may not have firm numbers on parental notification and they may not exist. Governor Kiddoo stated that the citations need to be fixed and the bullet in line 77 sounds more like ‘therefore be it resolved.’ Line 72 should also be more specific. Senator Szewczyk said that the call for adoption is the resolution being approved by Senate. Senior Senator Poindexter is disappointed in the ‘therefore be it resolved’ section and that the resolution uses particularly harsh language this week. Senior Senator Maness asked whether certain sections had been switched around from last week—and that was the case. Senator Kelchen asked whether everyone is ready to vote on the resolution this week. Senator Kappel is in favor of tabling for one week, as long as people send changes to him within the next week. Gov. Kiddoo asked how many responses were received in the past week—it was three or four. 

Associate Senator Seibert yielded to Senior Senator Poindexter, who moved to table the resolution. Motion failed by a vote of 6-11-2. Associate Senator Seibert moved to amend lines 77-80—accepted as a friendly. Senator Graber yielded to Senior Senator Poindexter, who moved to amend the ‘be it therefore resolved’ part of the resolution. It was rejected because the clauses need to be there somewhere. The motion died for the lack of a second. Gov. Kiddoo suggested that the citations be fixed. Chairwoman Antey was curious about the meaning of ‘student response’ in line 73. Senator Graber asked what the new definition of parental notification would be—Senator Kappel referred to lines 13 and 14. Senator Graber said that the resolution seems vague in that regard. He is in favor of parental notification for drugs but not for alcohol. 
President Crawford said that she has very different views from Senator Kappel on this issue. Discussions on what parental notification should be is okay, and she does not oppose the resolution because it is rather vague. Webmaster Hogan asked whether there is any precedent for the use of ‘imminent threat’ at Truman. Staff Advisor Burden said that it is used in a lot of student affairs policy, but this is an art form. The meaning of it varies from case to case. Chairwoman Schulte said that the meaning of ‘imminent threat’ cannot be changed. Representative Wisa called the question—passed. Resolution passed by a vote of 16-3-0.
Discussion Time:

Chairwoman Schulte moved discussion time on Resolution 066.003, regarding the students’ support of the first-year experience. Associate Senator Seibert thanked Dr. Romine and Andrea O’Brien for their hard work. Senator Kelchen moved to suspend the standing rules to vote on the resolution tonight—motion passed. Will return as other new business later in the meeting. 
Senator Kelchen moved discussion time on Student Senate’s mission. Senator Kappel preferred Student Government to Student Senate. Chairwoman Mozaffar asked whether feedback from the retreat had been taken into consideration—it has, but the committee needs more. Associate Senator Seibert said that he wants more self-governance in the new constitution. Senior Senator Bonner asked the ramifications of Student Government versus Student Senate—Senator Kelchen just wants clarification. 

Associate Senator Seibert delineated the differences between Student Senate and the Student Government; basically, the Board of Governors has not approved the change. Representative Wisa said that Student Government has not officially been approved. Associate Senator Seibert said that there was no executive branch before 2004. Senator Kelchen asked for more input on the mission.
Representative Wisa moved for closed-session discussion time on FAC. This deals with a certain person on FAC. Motion passed. 

Chairwoman Mozaffar moved that next week’s meeting start at 5:00 PM and end promptly at 5:52 PM. Treasurer Kessler asked whether tickets are still available—about 60 or so. Motion passed.

Other New Business:

Senator Graber moved that Senate endorse the Arabic survey. Motion passed.

Chairwoman Schulte moved to approve Resolution 066.003, from earlier in the meeting. Mr. Hill asked about changing the term ‘freshman’ to ‘first-year student.’ It’s point 24 of the report. Chairwoman Schulte said that replied more to Truman Week than anything else. Mr. Hill said that students who would be here for more than two semesters would be a freshman. Senator Kelchen said this is a dinky little point that shouldn’t affect anyone else. Advisor Burden said this would only affect the Index. Representative Wisa called the question. Resolution passed by a vote of 19-0-0.
Representative Wisa moved five minutes of discussion time on FAC. Prism had a problem with their FAC contact person which resulted in a semi-embarrassing event in a public space. He was unable to get results from FAC and would like help from Senate. President Crawford said that the investigative committee will also look into this issue and will likely recommend that a new constitution be brought before Senate. Treasurer Kessler agreed with President Crawford. 

Meeting Adjourned at 8:04
